COLORADO RIVER COMMISSION OF NEVADA
AGENDAITEMF
FOR MEETING OF MARCH 12, 2024

SUBJECT: For Possible Action: Consideration of and possible action to approve the transfer
from the Colorado River Commission of Nevada to the City of Henderson, by Quitclaim Deed, an
interest in right-of-way property on or near Boulder Highway in Henderson, Nevada.

RELATED TO AGENDA ITEM:
None.
RECOMMENDATION OR RECOMMENDED MOTION:
Staff recommends the Commission approve the transfer of the right-of-way to the City of Henderson
by Quitclaim Deed and authorize the Executive Director to execute the Quitclaim Deed on behalf of
the Commission.
FISCAL IMPACT:
None.

STAFF COMMENTS AND BACKGROUND:

This item proposes to transfer an interest in a legacy right-of-way of property on or near Boulder
Highway from the Colorado River Commission of Nevada (Commission) to the City of Henderson
by Quitclaim Deed. (See Attachment 1).

A. Historical Background

In 1941, Basic Magnesium Inc., (BMI) complex was builtto produce magnesium and titanium for the
war effort during World War Il.  Following the end of the war, the plant was shutdown and the War
Asset Administration offered the complex as war surplus property. In 1947, the State of Nevada
legislature approved a billto purchase the property givingthe Colorado River Commission of Nevada
(Commission) authority to purchase the industrial plants and subsequently, the federal War Asset
Administration turned over the water and power assets at BMI to the Commission. In 1952 the
Commission divided and privatized the complex and sold it to various manufacturers. In the same
year BMI was created to own and manage the assets for the manufacturing companies.

1. 1952 Deed from Commission to BMI

In June 1952, the State of Nevada, through the Commission, transferred land to BMI certain
properties related to the manufacturing complex. (See Attachment 2). In the 1952 Deed at page 2
and page 17, the Commission reserved a right-of-way in the following places:

Page 2 — Under paragraph number 5 it states:
“There are further specifically excluded and excepted from this conveyance the
following parcels of land.”

Page 17 — Paragraph 31 States:
“‘Right of way for U.S. Highway 93 and Manganese Ore........
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B. Recent Background

Early in 2023, the City of Henderson contacted the Commission Staff about transferring a possible
legacy interest that the Commission may still own regarding the above-mentioned right-of-way. In
April 2023, the Commission considered the proposed Quitclaim Deed and requested that Staff
obtain more information about the Commission’s ownership interest in the property.

1. First American Title Company — Title Opinion

In August2023, the Commission received the first Title Opinion from First American Title Company
(First American). (See Attachment 3). The August Title Opinion stated the title is vested in:

City of Henderson, as to that portion of dedicated streets of Henderson Townsite as shown
on file in Book 3, Page 42 Plats;

State of Nevada, as to that portion of Lake Mead Drive lying southerly of southerly right-of-
way line of Boulder Highway; and

State of Nevada, acting by and through its Colorado River Commission of Nevada and BMI
Management, Inc, as to the remainder.

2. Nevada Department of Transportation — Transfer

During the Summer of 2023, the Commission Staff learned that the Nevada Department of
Transportation (NDOT) was transferring a similarinterest held by NDOT for Boulder Highway to the
City of Henderson. Further, Staff noted that pursuantto NRS 408.100, the Nevada Legislature has
expressly stated in statute its intent to make the Board of Directors of the Department of
Transportation the “custodian of state highways and roads and to provide the sufficiently broad
authority to enable the Board to function adequately.”

Given theintent expressed in NRS408.100, Staffinquiredof NDOT whetherthe Commission should
transfer its remainder interestto NDOT. The attorney for NDOT indicated that was not necessary
and they did not have an interestin such a transfer.

The Governor signed NDOT's transfer to the City of Henderson on April 11, 2023, and the
“‘Resolution of Relinquishment of a Portion of State Highway Right-of-Way” was recorded on
December 12, 2023. (See Attachment 4).

3. First American Title Company — First Amended Title Opinion
Following the recording of NDOT’s relinquishment and recording of the transfer, the Commission
Staff directed First American to update its title opinion. The updated title opinion dated January 2,

2024, was modified by removing the State of Nevada, but still showed the Commission owning an
interest. (See Attachment 5).
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City of Henderson, as to that portion of dedicated streets of Henderson Townsite as
shown on file in Book 3, Page 42 Plats;

{Removed) -

b oy Aohtof lino-of Boulder Highway: and

State of Nevada, acting by and through its Colorado River Commission of Nevada and
BMI as to the remainder.

4. Quitclaim Deed from BMI

Following the updated Title Opinion from First American, the Commission Staff met with
representatives from the City of Henderson and inquired about their plans in respect to the listed
remainder for BMI. They indicated they would seek a Quitclaim Deed from BMI. Subsequently on
February 6, 2024, a representative from the City of Henderson sentan executed and recorded copy
of a QuitclaimDeed showing BMI's remainderinterest was conveyed to the City of Henderson. (See
Attachment 6).

C. State Lands

The Staff checked with the Nevada State Lands office to see if they had any concerns about the
Commission transferring the remainder interest. They indicated generally they did not have any
concerns with the relinquishment of this interest because it was really for roadway purposes and if
there were any slivers of lands adjacent to the highway it would be a challenge to manage in the
future.

D. Discussion:

The City of Henderson, in part due to the right-of-way transferred by the Nevada Department of
Transportation, has a right-of-way for Boulder Highway to be used for right-of-way purposes. It's
conceivable under the City of Henderson’s redevelopment and possible narrowing of Boulder
Highway, that some portions of the property will be sold to a third party. However, the reservation
of land and right-of-way referenced in the 1952 Deed are not specific and the actual land that the
Commission may have an interest in is vague compared to today’s standards for legal descriptions.
Further, as State Lands pointed out, there would be certain difficulties in managing such slivers of
property if they existed. At this stage, all interest from the State of Nevada through NDOT and BMI
have been transferred to the City of Henderson. The only remainder interest that remains to be
transferred related to this property is the interest held by the Commission.

E. Staff's Recommendation

Staff recommend following the lead of the Board of Directors of NDOT, which the Governor Chairs,
and transfer by a Quitclaim Deed the Commission’s remainder interest to the City of Henderson.
The transfer by the Commission would allow the City of Henderson to clear the land title associated
with Boulder Highway and would further the City of Henderson’s goals toward the redevelopment of
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Boulder Highway. Such atransfer by the Commission would be consistent with the support already
shown by the Governor and NDOT for the City of Henderson’s project on Boulder Highway by their
previous transfers.
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